RECOMMENDATION SIX: SINGLE AND TWO DIGITS AT THE TOP LEVEL

1.  Recommendation: We recommend that numbers not be released at the top level, as single or two digits, in order to avoid potential confusion with IP addresses, within software applications. Note: see later recommendation which proposes to continue to allow allocation of numbers at the second and third levels, including single numbers.  
2.  Rationale:  Allocation of numbers at both the top level and second level in combination may [will??] cause DNS software applications to incorrectly deem a URL composed only of numbers as an IP address.    

In addition to that DNS software issue, there are also legacy software applications that will interpret if certain numbers, such as “00” are omitted, inserting numbers into a string, and thus causing misdirection. [cite examples of such software; clarify with experts]
3. Expert Consultation: Background:  Single numbers have been denied in previous rounds. Discussions among the full RN WG have identified the concern about conflict with IP addresses, when numbers appear at both the second and top levels. 
In addition to reviewing relevant RFCs, an interactive consultation was held on 23 April 2007 by the Subgroup with two technical experts, Steve Bellovin and Mark McFadden. Both experts discussed the concern with interaction with numbers at both the top and the second level as a problem. The transcript for that discussion can be found [insert link].  The experts also reviewed this recommendation and concurred with the recommendation on ________[insert date] by email. This confirmation is posted to the archives of the RN WG.  [to be confirmed/was 30 April with request for concurrence/once their concurrence is received]. 

4.  References

RRC 1535

GAC Principles, 1.4:  referencing ICANN core values/bylaw: “preserving operational stability, reliability, security and global interoperability of the Internet.” 
GAC Principle 2.6: “It is important that the selection process for new gTLDs ensures the security, reliability, global interoperability and stability of the Domain Name System (DNS) and promotes competition, consumer choice, geographical and service provider diversity”. 

